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March 24, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

I am pleased to transmit an ordinance amending the Credit Enhancement Program to increase the amount of available credit enhancement authority and extend this successful affordable housing program.

The King County Council established the Credit Enhancement Program in 1998 with $50 million in preliminary credit enhancement authority.  The preliminary authority of $50 million was reached in 2001, and in December 2001, the council approved an additional $50 million in credit enhancement authority, bringing total authority in the program to $100 million.  Today eight housing developments have received credit enhancement, and the credit enhanced financing balance is currently at approximately $94 million.  

King County’s Credit Enhancement Program has made a significant difference in preserving and providing affordable housing throughout King County, including: the preservation and rehabilitation of a badly deteriorated 327-unit apartment complex in SeaTac; the preservation of 59 units of project-based Section 8 housing for seniors in Mercer Island; the improvement of conditions and reduction in rents of an apartment building in Boulevard Park; the inclusion of affordable housing in the Overlake transit-oriented development project in Redmond; and, the redevelopment of the Greenbridge Community in White Center.  A complete list of the projects that have received credit enhancement to date are provided below.

Credit Enhancement Program Project Commitments To Date

1. Woodridge Park Apartments, Riverton Heights – 201 units

2. Windsor Heights Apartments, SeaTac – 327 units

3. Ellsworth House Apartments, Mercer Island – 59 units

4. Overlake Transit Oriented Development, Redmond – 306 units

5. Eastwood Square Apartments, Bellevue – 48 units

6. Greenbridge HOPE VI (Seola Crossing), White Center – 929 units

7. Greenbridge HOPE VI (Nia Apartments), White Center – units same as above

8. 280 Clark Apartments, Issaquah – 38 units

Proposed Increase in Credit Enhancement Authority
I am proposing a $100 million increase in credit enhancement authority to $200 million, in order to allow this successful program to continue to positively impact our region’s stock of affordable housing.  I anticipate that over the next five years, this increase will help develop or preserve approximately 500 to 800 affordable units in six to ten housing developments.  With an increase in the program cap, this resource will be available to assist with a number of critical projects that are important to the county and which need to be secured immediately, such as the potential purchase and preservation of the Wonderland Estates mobile home park and the Lora Lake Apartments, among others.  Credit enhancement has become an important tool for reaching our growth-management goals.

Along with the increase in credit enhancement authority, I am also proposing that the Executive be authorized to set the fees for administering the program within ranges that are established by ordinance.  The ranges I am proposing are from the current 0.2 percent up to 0.4 percent for the application fee and from the current 0.05 percent up to 0.10 percent for the annual monitoring fee.  The current fees are low compared to the credit market and are not covering all of the associated costs of administering the credit enhancement program.  As we face our 2009 budget challenges and with the growth of the credit enhancement program, adequate coverage of staff costs to monitor the growing portfolio of projects and to manage new applications is imperative.  Granting this authority does not automatically raise the fees, but it will give King County the flexibility to raise the fees if necessary. Within the ranges I am proposing, the fees will still remain extremely competitive, with the program providing very significant project savings over the life of a loan provided credit enhancement by King County.  As proposed in the attached legislation, the Executive would give primary consideration in establishing any higher fees to the administrative costs incurred by the county in processing the fees and the annual monitoring. 
In addition to the increase in authority requested, credit enhancement authority will also be returning to the program over the coming years as existing credit enhanced projects repay both short and long-term debt (see Attachment B of the proposed ordinance).  As credit enhancement authority returns to the program, staff will be working with new projects that might apply for credit enhancement.

A hallmark of the Credit Enhancement Program is the commitment to protect the county’s CX fund through conservative underwriting and on-going project monitoring.  With this increase in credit enhancement authority, I will continue to ensure the integrity of the program through:
· Ongoing performance monitoring of completed projects.  The current portfolio of completed projects is performing better than projected.  Projects that have been provided credit enhancement submit quarterly financial reports that are analyzed by Housing and Community Development (HCD) Program staff in the Department of Community and Human Services.
· Creation of a dedicated reserve fund.  I established a modest reserve of $328,500 in the HOF Fund, so that funds will be readily available if the county is ever called upon to make a loan to a credit-enhanced housing project.  If there are excess fees collected after coverage of administrative costs, those fees will be dedicated to growing the reserve fund.

· Project review by a Credit Committee.  Each project that applies for credit enhancement is reviewed by a business and finance officer in the HCD Program and by a credit committee made up of banking and financial experts.
I request your expedited consideration of this legislation, as the existing credit enhancement authority has been committed, and an increase in authority is needed to continue to use this tool for high priority affordable housing projects.  The program has a strong track record of creating and preserving affordable housing, and I urge your support.

If you would like any additional information, please contact Jackie MacLean, Department of Community and Human Services Director, at 206-263-9100.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff




  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Jackie MacLean, Director, Department of Community and Human Services (DCHS)

Linda Peterson, Division Director, Community Services Division, DCHS
